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18th October 2016
Minutes of a meeting of Alfriston Parish Council (APC)

held in Alfriston War Memorial Hall on Monday 17th October 2016

Present:

Cllr. N. Beechey



Cllr. J. Dumelow - Vice Chair


Cllr. D. Bell




Cllr. K. Halliday








Cllr. R. Savage 


Apologies:

Cllr. V. Cooper


Cllr. Philp Ede – Wealden District Council (WDC)

Cllr. Nick Bennett – East Sussex County Council (ESCC)

In attendance:

Martha Lawes - Parish Clerk

Approximately 17 members of the public

68. Chairman’s Welcome
69. Public Questions

1. John Hurwood asked if Councillors were aware that APC’s membership of Campaign to Protect Rural England had lapsed. They were not, Councillors agreed to renew and the Clerk will take steps to do so.

2. Katie Salmon expressed concern that the high path from Drusillas was so overgrown that it was now dangerously narrow. This has been raised with ESCC many times but Cllr. Bell will raise it again.

3. Nicky Vassell reported that the hedges at the back of the recreation ground have been cut back but they are still badly overgrown with ivy. The Clerk will go an inspect them.

4. Sylvia Daw had wanted to ask Cllr Bennett what proportion of village residents responded in favour of traffic lights as opposed to the 54% of all respondents that they are quoting. Also why are ESCC saying that 54% of respondents voted in favour of traffic lights when they had been led to believe they were taking part in a consultation not a referendum or vote. Nicky Vassell shared Sylvia’s concern that at the meeting on 19th September the results were presented to Cllr Maynard as if they were the results of a ballot. Councillors shared Sylvia and Nicky’s concerns and said that they had been led to believe that all of the responses would be available for scrutiny on the 19th September.
5. Adrian Butcher expressed concern about the speed at which cyclists were riding down Kings Ride when following the South Downs Way. He thinks that the recent grading and re-surfacing of the first section of the track may be a contributory factor. He was concerned that it is only a matter of time before a speeding cyclist causes an accident. Councillors agreed with Adrian but felt that that signs were unlikely to make any difference and speed humps might actually encourage greater speeds or cause serious injury. The matter has been raised with the South Downs National Park (SDNPA) before but they will raise it again with the park and ESCC’s Rights of Way team.
70. Report from East Sussex County Councillor Nick Bennett

Cllr. Bennett sent his apologies. Cllr. Bennett’s advised that he was happy to take questions on his annual report (previously circulated by the Clerk) via email.
71. Report from Wealden District Councillor Phillip Ede

Cllr. Ede sent his apologies for absence.
72. Apologies for absence
Apologies for absence were accepted from Cllr. Cooper.
73. Minutes

73.1. Cllr. Bell proposed and Cllr. Dumelow seconded a motion that the Minutes of the 



meeting held on 12th September 2016 were approved and signed as a true and 



accurate record.








MOTION CARRIED
73.2. Cllr. Beechey duly signed the minutes
74. Finance
74.1. Cllr. Savage proposed and Cllr. Dumelow seconded a motion to approve the Statement of 

Finances









MOTION CARRIED
74.2. Cllr. Halliday approved and signed Invoices for Payment
62. To consider a request to use the Tye for Alfest 2017 – Cllr. Fox  

The meeting was suspended to allow the sponsors of Alfest to answer questions about their plans for ALFEST 2017. The meeting was then resumed.
Councillors congratulated the sponsors of Alfest 2016 on hosting a very enjoyable new event on the Tye and making a generous donation to St Andrews Restoration Appeal. Councillors granted permission for the Tye to be used for Alfest on 8th July 2017. As in 2016 the sponsors, Long Man Brewery, Rathfinny Estate and The Star Inn will donate 20% of any profits plus all proceeds from raffles, collection buckets and pitch fees to St Andrew’s Restoration Appeal. The organisers were asked to ensure that the Clerk was sent a copy of all relevant licences, permits and insurances in due course.
63. Report on the ESCC meeting to consider the results of the Traffic Consultation – Cllr. Halliday 
 Cllr. Halliday reported that he had attended the meeting at County Hall on 19th September at which the Lead Member for Transport and Environment, Cllr Maynard, considered the results of the Traffic Consultation. He gave a short presentation explaining the reasons for APC’s opposition to the proposed schemes. Bill Rendall spoke to present the views of residents who are opposed to the schemes. Andy Beatty explained the South Downs National Park Authority’s reasons for opposing the 
schemes. June Goodfield made a presentation on behalf of Save Alfriston For Everyone (SAFE) in support of the proposed traffic light scheme. 
Cllr. Halliday reported that Cllr Maynard took the decision to proceed with a detailed design of the Option 1 traffic light scheme along with cost estimates which he will re-consider in Spring 2017. Cllr. Halliday reported that he was disappointed that the results of what ESCC had presented to 
Alfriston as a consultation, albeit with misleading detail and ambiguous and misleading questions, had been presented to the Lead Member as the results of a vote. Councillors considered that it was deeply misleading of ESCC to suggest that respondents had voted when they had been told that they were taking part in a consultation exercise. Councillors believed that the ESCC’s actions at the meeting gave yet more weight to their concerns that ESCC have already made the decision to install traffic lights in the High Street. The relevant section of the meeting minutes are attached as Appendix B.


Councillors agreed that a discussion of how APC should respond to Cllr Maynard’s decision should be included on the agenda for the November meeting. Cllr Savage suggested that perhaps a village referendum should be held to give residents an opportunity to vote on whether or not they wanted traffic lights.
64. Report from Planning Committee - Cllr Bell

64.1 Applications to be considered by APC planning committee at this meeting


SDNP/16/04990/HOUS 20 Kings Ride Alfriston BN26 5XP


Erect Conservatory on existing balcony




SUPPORTED
The meeting was suspended to allow the planning applicant to speak in support of their application and then resumed.

SDNP/16/04469/HOUS 3 The Laines, The Furlongs Alfriston BN26 5XS  


Loft conversion








SUPPORTED
64.2 Applications considered by APC Planning Committee since last meeting
64.3 Applications notified or awaiting decision from SDNPA


SDNP/16/04111/FUL Land West of The Broadway Alfriston East Sussex   


Erection of stables for private equestrian use



APPROVED
64.4 Any other Planning Matter
65. Reports from Outside Bodies
65.1 Cuckmere Buses

65.2 Lorry Watch
65.3 Heartstart still need new volunteers to be trained as first responders. Anyone who is interested 
should contact Jen Dumelow on 07932 600143
65.4 Alfriston Emergency Group has purchased some waders with the remains of their Lottery Fund 
money. They are meeting with Tom Lee, ESCC Highways Steward in November to discuss 
managing traffic in Winton Street when the C39 is closed due to flooding.
65.5 Flood Forum

65.6 Neighbourhood Watch
65.7 Twinning Committee

65.8 Alfriston Events Team reported that Dickensian preparations are all going well. Park & Ride parking will be in Common Lane. There have been some concerns about getting more drivers for the Cuckmere Buses due to the increased journey time but they believe they have found a solution to the problem. Graham Harper from Alfriston Arts has advised that he can install a slightly smaller Christmas tree which will satisfy all of the relevant regulations by using the existing fixings and altering the cabling design. Father Christmas will be in the church this year and there will be children’s rides on the Tye. Rathfinny have kindly donated prizes for the best dressed Dickensians and the Star will be hosting live music from the Rector and holding a raffle to raise funds for the Alfriston Events Team. Sylvia urged as many parishioners as possible to dress up and take part in Dickensian which is a wonderful event that was first introduced by David & Lizzie Phillips. The Events team and AEG are planning to purchase road closure barriers which they can no longer borrow from ESCC. Sylvie asked if APC would contribute £200 towards the total cost of £623.70 including VAT for 15 barriers. Councillors agreed that APC should purchase the barriers which would then be available for all village events and functions. Volunteers are still needed for Dickensian, please telephone Sylvia on 871188.
66. Correspondence to The Clerk
66.1 Permissions were granted for the Remembrance Services to be advertised on the A board 
between 28th October and 13th November 2016. Permission was also given for The Rude 
Mechanicals to perform the Tye on 2nd August 2017 and for Alfest to be held on the Tye on 8th 
July 2017.
66.2 Any other Correspondence to The Clerk


The Clerk read out a letter from the Rector requesting a letter of support for the Cuckmere 
Pilgrim Path project. Councillors commended the project and offered a grant of £250 matched 
funding if the project bid to Wealden Community Grants was successful. The Clerk will send a 
letter of support.

The Clerk read out an email from Janet Banham of Alfriston Art Group asking Councillors if they 
could find a way that a disabled member could access the hall to attend their sessions. 
Councillors hoped to have additional disabled bays marked on Tye Road very soon and 
wondered if other members of the Art Club could use the hall’s wheelchair to transport their 
fellow member from her car to the hall.


The Clerk read out a letter from June Goodfield in which she alleges that in the September 
minutes two Councillors had stated facts that were incorrect. Dr Goodfield maintained that 
Maria Caulfield MP was not opposed to traffic lights as stated by a Parish Councillor and quoted 
an extract from an email sent to Liz O’Neill. Councillors maintained that Maria Caulfield had 
indeed stated that she was opposed to ESCC’s proposals for traffic lights in the High Street. 
The Clerk will write to Maria Caulfield and ask her to clarify her position on the matter. Dr 
Goodfield went on to suggest that Cllr Savage had stated that the trial of traffic lights had been 
called off when it was in fact another trial that was called off. Cllr Savage clarified that although 
the traffic light trial had been a disaster it was the trial of bollards that had to be abandoned. He 
strongly denied Dr Goodfield’s claim that he had terminated the trial and pointed out that as 
APC Chairman he had no authority to do so. 

Councillors were minded to point out that in her email, Dr Goodfield calls for accurate facts to 
be reported, yet acts in a contradictory manner.  As an example, Cllr Halliday made reference to  
several years, had compiled a wealth of information relating to High Street traffic and that they 
had always made this freely available to APC.  She said that “no member of APC had ever 
asked to see the information” which implied that APC had been dismissive of SAFE’s work. Cllr 
Halliday reported that Dr Goodfield’s statement was wholly untrue; he had asked for copies of 
the information on 8th November 2012 and received it from Caroline Adcock on the 9th 
November. He has retained a copy of the email he received from Dr Goodfield on 11th 
November acknowledging that SAFE had provided information to him and so APC.  Cllr Halliday 
felt it was risible that Dr Goodfield says that Alfriston Parish Councillors make statements that 
are untrue, yet she appears to make misleading public statements with impunity.


 A copy of Dr Goodfield’s letter, the Clerk’s subsequent enquiry to Maria Caulfield, MP and her 

reply are attached as Appendix C
67. Date of next meeting

The next meeting of the Council will be held at 7.15 pm on Monday 21st November 2016 in 
Alfriston War Memorial Hall. The meeting will be suspended after the Chairman’s Welcome to 
allow Public Questions and Reports from County and District Councillors.

Public Questions
1. Ashlee Kemsley asked where the proposed traffic lights would be located. Cllr. Beechey replied that ESCC had originally indicated that there would be traffic lights on both sides of the High Street outside Alfriston Arts, Wingrove Cottages and in Weavers Lane with confirmatory lights midway between the main High Street lights. However the subsequent safety audit of the proposed scheme has pointed out the potential risks associated with the confirmatory lights and has suggested signs instead to warn drivers that they may encounter vehicles approaching head on in the traffic light controlled zone. ESCC’s proposed scheme also includes two yellow box junctions and a wealth of additional signage that was not shown on the original plans.
2. Ashlee also asked if Councillors knew who she could contact regarding the provision of public toilet facilities in Litlington. The Clerk will provide details of who to contact at WDC. 

3. Hannah Clarke suggested that if Councillors decided to call a village meeting to discuss the village’s response to ESCC’s plan to install traffic lights it would be a good idea to give people sufficient time to consider their options. She also wished to clarify that Bill Rendall addressed the ESCC meeting on 19th September on behalf of a group of residents who were opposed to traffic lights, not on behalf of SHARE who had been disbanded in January 2014. At the meeting on 19th September ESCC had been asked whether Cllr Bennett’s invitation to APC to submit an alternative scheme had been genuine and whether the traffic light consultation should not have been put on hold.
4. Caroline Adcock agreed with Cllr Savage’s earlier suggestion that a village referendum was held but pointed out that the full details of what was actually being proposed would have to be given to parishioners before asking them to vote.

5. Caroline Adcock reported that she had asked Dr Goodfield to make it clear to Cllr Maynard and those attending the meeting on the 19th September that the views that she was expressing were her own personal views, not those of SAFE. Caroline stated that as far as she was aware SAFE no longer existed and had not considered or approved any presentation to ESCC. Caroline confirmed that she had attended the meeting on 19th September and Dr Goodfield had not stated that the views she was expressing were her own personal views. Cllr Halliday stated that the minutes of the meeting, published on East Sussex’s website, indicate that Dr Goodfield was addressing the meeting as a representative of SAFE. Councillors were outraged that Dr Goodfield had misrepresented her own personal views as those of SAFE and considered that this was a disgraceful abuse of the democratic process. They will write to Dr Goodfield and ask her whether she was legitimately speaking on behalf of SAFE and if so to provide evidence that she had a mandate to do so.
6. Sylvia Daw asked why Cllr Bennett read out a letter from Liz O’Neill in support of traffic lights at the ESCC meeting but chose not to read out any of the many letters and emails he has received from residents who are opposed to traffic lights? 
7. Nicky Vassell advised that many of Art Club’s members were elderly and she did not think that they could push a wheelchair to and from Tye Road. Cllr. Savage suggested that perhaps a group of village volunteers could be found who would be willing to use the wheelchair to assist disabled users to and from their cars. 
Signed ……………………………………………………………..Nicholas Beechey - Chairman











21st November 2016
Appendix A
[image: image1.emf]Authority is sought to make the following payments:-

Chq No £ £

IT00063 David Arcusi - wages October

IT00064 Philip Grosse - wages October

IT00065 Martha Lawes - salary October

2,152.54        

22328 The Star Inn - meeting room for SLR 51.50             

22329 Wealden District Association of Local Councils 18.00             

22330 South East Water - Allotments 6 months 114.70           

IT00066 Daniel Larkin - crown raise recreation ground trees 180.00           

IT00067 Alfriston War Memorial Hall 228.80           

IT00068 PKF Littlejohn - Annual return 480.00           

IT00069 Cale UK - ticket rolls 130.44           

IT00070 Kier Services Environmental Allotment bins Q3 141.49           

IT00071 Kier Services Environmental -duty of care charge Q4 48.00             

IT00072 Viking - printer toner 299.94           

IT00073 Martha Lawes - reimbursement for website domain renewal ( 2 years) 11.98             

DD EDF Energy - Jubilee clock 78.88             

DD EE - Car Park attendants phone 31.39             

Total 3,967.66        

Authority is sought to make the following payments made since last meeting:-

22327 Mick Wooger - repairs to water fountain 59.63             

IT00061 Michael Salvage - felling of Tye ash tree 1,380.00        

IT00062 Memorial Benches - Helen Fletcher 584.80           

DD EE - Car Park attendants phone 24.30             

DD BT - phone bill 87.52             

Total 2,136.25        

GRAND TOTAL 6,103.91        

Summary of Bank Balances 17th October 2016

£

Business Current Account 3,280.36        

Business Reserve Account 54,818.33      

TOTAL 58,098.69      

Signed by: …………………………………………………………

 Councillor who countersigned the above cheques

Signed by: …………………………………………………………

Martha Lawes - Clerk & RFO

Alfriston Parish Council Finance Report 17th October 2016
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Appendix B

LEAD MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT AND ENVIRONMENT
DECISIONS made by the Lead Member for Transport and Environment, Councillor Carl Maynard, on 19 September 2016 at County Hall, Lewes

Councillors Keeley and Pursglove spoke on item 4 (see minute 11)

Councillor Stogdon spoke on items 4,6 and 7 (see minute 11,13 and 14)

9 DECISIONS MADE BY THE LEAD CABINET MEMBER ON 18 JULY 2016

9.1 RESOLVED to approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on 18 July 2016. 

10 REPORTS 

10.1 Reports referred to in the minutes below are contained in the minute book. 

11 TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT IN HIGH STREET, ALFRISTON 

11.1 The Lead Member considered a report by the Director of Communities, Economy and Transport, together with a presentation by officers. 

11.2 The following members of the public spoke about the report: Keith Halliday (Alfriston Parish Council), Andy Beattie (South Downs National Park Authority), Bill Rendall (Residents Group) and Dr June Goodfield (Safe Alfriston for Everyone). 

DECISIONS 

11.3 RESOLVED to (1) note the findings of the public consultation exercise undertaken in May/June 2016; 

(2) agree that the project team proceed with the detailed design of a traffic light scheme (Option1); and 

(3) agree that a detailed design, cost estimate and programme is re-presented to Lead Member in the Spring 2017 for further consideration. 

Reasons 

11.4 Since 2009 work has been progressing on the development of potential solutions to the traffic related problems in the narrow section of the High Street in Alfriston. There was a good level of response to the recent public consultation undertaken in May and June 2016, which reflects the level of concern about the traffic related problems and the strong views about the appropriateness of different potential solutions. 

11.5 A majority of those who responded agreed that there are traffic related problems in the High Street causing congestion, problems for pedestrians and damage to pavements and buildings. In total, 54% of those who responded to the consultation supported the introduction of the proposed traffic signal scheme and 20mph speed limit in the centre of the village. Of the two options that were presented for consultation at the southern end of the High Street a majority supported Option 1 involving full signalisation of Weavers Lane. 

12 PROPOSED PEDESTRIAN CROSSING OUTSIDE SANDOWN PRIMARY SCHOOL, THE RIDGE, HASTINGS - CONSULTATION RESULTS AND UPDATE FOR PETITIONERS 

12.1 The Lead Member considered a report by the Director of Communities, Economy and Transport. 

DECISION 

12.2 RESOLVED to (1) note the results of the local consultation relating to the proposed pedestrian crossing, and provide an update to petitioners on the scheme’s progress; and 

(2) agree that the proposal should be taken forward to detailed design and construction as part of the 2017/18 Capital Programme for Local Transport Improvements. 

Reasons 

12.3 The upgrade of the existing zebra crossing to a puffin crossing was one of the recommendations arising from the “Ridge Movement and Access Study” and funding has been allocated from the County Council’s 2016/17 capital programme for local transport improvements to carry out design work on the scheme. There is considerable local support for the upgrade to the existing crossing facility, as evidenced by the result of the recent consultation and petition. 
Appendix C

Email from June Goodfield to Alfriston Parish Council dated 15th October 2016

Dear Martha 

Regrettably I am not able to attend the Parish Council meeting on Monday. Therefore I am sending you a letter which I request  is read out at the meeting and  also  placed in the minutes and on line – as you did  with  the letter on traffic issues sent by Sir Richard Mottram on 20th June 2016.

 My communication relates to the  minutes of the APC meeting in September,  where two councillors stated  facts which  were  incorrect. Given the gravity of the issues at stake, and in the interests of clarity,  we feel  the accurate facts should be made available.  

 First, it was stated that Maria Caulfield , MP is opposed to traffic lights. This is not the case.  Our evidence is  in this extract from a letter  she  wrote  to Liz O'Neill on 27th September 2016. I have been given  permission to quote this.

 You are clearly aware,  this is a contentious issue,  and while I would like to confirm that I am not against traffic lights,  their proposed position  leads me to support Cllr Philip Ede,  who has also questioned the proposed positioning of the lights  in this particular case, and as such I intend to work with all relevant bodies to address this.
Secondly,  Councillor Savage stated that the earlier traffic light experiment was called off. This statement    was repeated by Cllr Halliday who  represented APC  at the meeting in County Hall on 19 September 2016. 

 This too is erroneous. The traffic light experiment was conducted for the full 10 days  in October 2010,  as intended-  with preliminary work for several days both before and after the lights were functioning. 

 The experiment that was terminated  involved no lights  at all, and  was one in which Cllr Savage was involved. At that time he was chairman of APC

Following a recommendation from traffic consultants,  PRIAN,   an  experiment was  set up to run for  four days. Bollards were  placed  in the Narrows in such a way that no vehicles could mount the pavement.  Such was the blockage, congestion and ensuing anger, that within 24 hours Councillor Savage  terminated  the experiment, with the agreement of all parties  involved,  including APC, ESCC and SAFE.

 I am therefore attaching  the  document  of  my presentation at this meeting with detailed evidence on all these points and ask that this too, is placed in the public record.

Thanks and kindest regards. 

[image: image4.png]



June

-- 

June Goodfield, PhD 

The Manor House

High Street, Alfriston

East Sussex BN26 5SY
Email from Alfriston Parish Council to Maria Caulfield MP dated 18th October 2016

Dear Maria,

 

It has come to Alfriston Parish Council’s attention that there is conflicting information regarding your position on ESCC’s proposal to install traffic lights in Alfriston High Street. Councillors and a number of parishioners had understood that you were opposed to the scheme, however last night they received a copy of an email which you sent to parishioner, Liz O’Neill on 27th September in which you appear to support the installation of traffic lights.

 

I’m sure that you can appreciate that this situation is causing a great deal of anxiety for our community and is also proving to be extremely disruptive. Councillors have therefore asked me to request a response from you which clearly states your position regarding ESCC’s proposals which can be published to all parishioners and interested parties.

 

I’d be very grateful if you would give this matter your urgent attention so that this unfortunate situation can be resolved without delay.

 

With kind regards,

 

 

Martha

   

Martha Lawes
Clerk & RFO Alfriston Parish Council

Email from Maria Caulfield MP to Alfriston Parish Council dated 18th October 2016

Dear Martha

Many thanks for your email. I have been very clear in my opposition to the traffic lights in Alfriston and have written in against these to the County Council. In my email to Liz I highlighted I was not against traffic lights as a management system but I felt they were not appropriate for Alfriston and in particular where they are proposed to be placed in the village.

The phrase “I am not against traffic lights” should in no way be taken that I am I support of the proposed traffic lights for Alfriston.

I hope that clarifies things.

With all good wishes

Maria 

Maria Caulfield
Member of Parliament for Lewes
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